MAIDEN NEWTON PARISH COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON

THURSDAY 3 NOVEMBER 2011 AT 7.00 P.M.
IN COMMUNAL ROOM WEBBERS PIECE

CHAIR:  Chairman Mrs S Falkingham (SF)
PRESENT: 
Cllr. Mrs C Dyke         (CD)
Cllr. A Goff

(AG)










Cllr. N Higman  
(NHi)

Cllr. N House

(HNo)

Cllr. Mrs D Padfield
(DP)

Cllr. P Valinski

(PV)
County & District

Cllr. Mrs J Haynes
(JH)









John Ball (Clerk)
(JB)
Three members of the public attended the meeting and the following comments were made:

· The malfunctioning street light at the southern end of Dorchester Road was still not working properly. JH agreed to contact the relevant DCC department.
· Was there any news about work on the lay by at the top of Newton Road as vehicles were continuing to have problems? SF had been in contact with Magna and had ascertained that there was no money in the 2011/12 budget for the work. She had been told that it was unlikely that anything would be done about it until underground services were replaced. It was nevertheless agreed that JB would write a letter asking for the work to be included in the 2012/13 budget.

· There were problems with uncooperative schoolchildren on the 07.50 morning 212 bus service to Dorchester. They were continually having to be asked to go to the back of the bus by the driver and a number regularly refused to do so. This was a health and safety risk as they stood by the door and could be hurt in an emergency stop situation. JH agreed to speak to the Passenger Transport Department.
JH raised the following points: 

· She thanked councillors who had attended the Day Services consultation meeting for their subsequent feedback to DCC. There had been a large number of comments made and these had been posted on the website. There would be a seminar for councillors later in November.
· The Dorset Drug and Alcohol team had been judged as the best performing in the country.
· The ‘Tell us once’ initiative had been launched. If a death was reported to the Registrar this would be passed on to up to 24 other departments to save the person reporting it having to contact them all separately.
· Dorset’s Adult Learning Services had been rated top of the South West councils.
· The Dorset History Centre had formed a partnership with Ancestry.co.uk giving access to over 500,000 historical documents dating back to 1538. Access can be gained in libraries free of charge.
· DCC and WDDC had both seen the Network Rail land disposal papers which would be discussed at item 14 on the agenda. The former would reply that they had no objections, the latter felt no need to reply.
· The Cruxton arm of the road signpost in Frome Vauchurch had been vandalised. JH had complained that another arm had been replaced but not this one. She had spoken to Andrew Martin, Head of DCC Highways Service and he would see what could be done. An alternative would be for the Parish to pay for replacement as Cattistock had recently done.
· There had been confusion about two different Lengthsman’s schemes being set up in the county. JH had been given a pot of money to begin funding of a Three Valleys Scheme and Cerne Abbas and Charminster PCs were about to begin contracts through DCC within this. SF had been simultaneously looking into a scheme through the Dorchester Area Community Partnership. The two schemes covered different areas of work and JH encouraged the Parish to investigate becoming part of her scheme as she felt that funding would not be in place for much longer.
· SF asked JH to investigate why Neils View had not yet been adopted.
At this point JH left to attend another meeting and SF declared the Parish Council meeting open.            
         
    ACTION

	1
	There were no apologies for absence.

	

	2
	Declarations of Interest: 
Agenda Item 7. Allotments – NHi, DP and PV.
	

	3
	Minutes of meeting held on 6 October 2011:

· Item 4 bullet point 2 should read WDDC rather than DCC. This was amended and the minutes were approved and signed by the Chairman.  
	

	4
	Matters Arising/action points not covered elsewhere on the agenda: 
· JB had e-mailed Richard Stubbs about the positioning of the 30 m.p.h. sign in Cattistock Road. He would look into and revert.
· JB had written to Network Rail about the crack in the bridge over the old railway line. He also mentioned the damage to the bridge by the allotments.

· A meeting had taken place on 13 October to discuss agenda setting. JB’s note of the meeting had been circulated.

· JB had e-mailed WDDC re the purchasing of the two car parks. They had agreed to try to get the item taken at the December Executive Committee.

· Rural Broadband. SF’s summary of the October meeting published in the Herald had requested local businesses/individuals to give their views. SF would be attending a DCC briefing meeting on 10 November.

· NHi had fed back comments on the Day Care Services consultation and had received a reply from DCC. Cabinet would discuss on 14 December.

· A grit bin had been purchased for Cattistock Road and Richard Tomkins would be fitting it soon. JB would then arrange for it to be filled.

· Community First had agreed to include benches and grit bins on the insurance policy at no extra charge. Insurance for individuals using the grit bins (who would have to be named and trained) would be £50 each per annum. It was agreed that this option would not be taken up.

· The dog fouling survey had been circulated with a closing date of 5 November.

· Community Buildings Lottery Bid. NHi had attended Youth & Community and Village Hall Committee meetings and the general opinion now seemed to be that retaining separate halls would be the more popular option. It was suggested that a working group should be formed to produce a project plan.

· NHi had coordinated and submitted a bid to DCC for Maiden Newton to be a pilot for the Community Travel Exchange Project.    
	JB

	5
	Reports - Chairman:

· Chairman’s Report had been circulated.

· Lengthsman’s Schemes. The two schemes identified by JH above were discussed. SF was meeting representatives of the Dorchester Area Partnership this month and would set up a meeting for herself and JB with Steve Howard (DCC) to discuss the Three Valleys Scheme. DP proposed, CD seconded and all agreed that SF and JB should look into both schemes and report back to the January meeting at which a decision could be taken. It was perfectly feasible that Maiden Newton could become members of both schemes as they would cover different areas of work.

There were no meetings attended by councillors other than those being discussed as part of the main agenda. 
	SF/

JB


	 6
	Planning Applications and Planning:

· 1/D/11/001344 Refusal of planning permission for 14 Church Road 
· 1/D/11/001345 Refusal of planning permission for 14 Church Road
· AG/NHo were still waiting to hear from Malcolm Munro (Environment Agency) about the meeting we had requested to talk about operation of the sluice gates at Maiden Newton Mill.  
	

	  7
	Allotments:
· JB reported that he had made offers to two people on the waiting list following the October meeting. One (Mr Griffiths) had declined and one (Mr & Mrs Streak) had accepted plot 12a. There were now 3 allotments available and 3 on the waiting list. Ann Fuller would be offered 20a, Catherine Moore (Frome Vauchurch) 43a and Mr & Mrs Ward 20b when they moved into the village later this month.

· Plots 41a (Ms Clifford) and 40b (Mr Daniels) were discussed. Both showed evidence of having been worked on recently and would therefore be offered renewals of tenancy.

· AG reported that he had found a company in Weymouth who could make plastic numbers. He would get a quote from them for the next meeting. It was also suggested that the tenancy agreement could be amended next September to make tenants responsible for displaying numbers and renewing them when necessary.

· AG had looked into the cost of fencing two areas of the horse paddock and circulated written quotes. It was agreed that the fence between the allotments and paddock was the more urgent and AG was asked to obtain two more quotes as the cost was over £1,000. It was suggested that the opportunity could be taken to move the boundary between the two areas slightly so that a few more allotment plots would be created. DP, AG and NHi agreed to look into this suggestion and report back to the December meeting. 
· The road planings would be delivered to the allotment site on Sunday 6 November, weather permitting.
	JB
JB
AG
AG

DP/AG/NHi

	8
	Play Area: 
· The Play Area Committee had asked for quotes for a roundabout with appropriate undersurface and for the repair of certain other surfaces. They were holding a number of fundraising events over the next couple of months as well as planning a 2012 Jubilee Monday event. 
· AG had asked James King to quote to remove the concrete in the middle of the area. He agreed to do this at cost (to be agreed) in the Spring when the ground would be firmer. Any application for funding would need to be with WDDC by Christmas to be included in this year’s spending.
	AG

	9
	Playing field and MUGA:
1. PV was preparing the end scheme report for Barclays and hoped to send it off the following week. Once this had been accepted the final funding would be forthcoming. 

2. SF asked whether PV had made any progress with the likely cost of purchasing a container for equipment storage. No quotes had been obtained yet. SF suspended the meeting and asked Keith Pritchard whether he had any idea how much one was likely to cost. In his experience a second hand one could be obtained for upwards of £400 plus transport costs (which could be large). Mr Pritchard volunteered to look into this. SF reconvened the meeting.

3. An e-mail had been received from Maiden Newton at War asking for a quote for the use of the playing field for next year’s event. After some discussion of the options, AG proposed and CD seconded a quote of £1,000 with the proviso that they should make good any damage to the field and make arrangements for the offsite disposal of oil from vehicle drip trays. SF, NHo and PV abstained and all other councillors agreed. JB would reply to Andy Elliott’s e-mail.      
	PV
JB

	10
	Accounts for payment:
· DAPTC - New councillor training/Chairman’s seminar - £80
· Royal British Legion – Poppy Wreath - £40

· Diane Wright – Gratuity - £250

· Diane Wright – Stationery - £157.35

· John Ball – Clerk’s salary (October/November) - £467.40

· Post Office - PAYE - £116.40

· John Ball -  Grit Bin for Cattistock Road - £108
· John Ball – Petty Cash - £50

· Jess Carver - Grass cutting contract - £344.44
	

	11
	Annual Budget 2012/13:

· A spreadsheet had been circulated giving a preliminary estimated income and expenditure forecast for 2012/13 (see attached). After some discussion of individual figures, NHi proposed, CD seconded and all agreed that the indicated precept figure of £18,000 (no change from this year) would be accepted and communicated to WDDC.  
	JB

	12
	Community Land Trust:
· The letter sent to Robert Aspray asking for Maiden Newton to be included in his list of possible Dorset CLT projects (initially for the second phase of the Neils View development) had apparently been well received at his meeting on 25 October.

· Steve Watson of the Somerset, Devon & Dorset CLT Project had suggested that a second meeting should now take place and councillors asked JB to arrange this for Monday 5 December at 7.00 p.m. at the Youth & Community Centre. 
	JB

	13
	Little Watering Way: 
· DAPTC had now received legal advice from the National Association of Local Councils. This made it quite clear that the Parish Council had a power to maintain the bridleway but no duty to do so. We would be perfectly within our rights therefore to turn down Mr Slade’s request. As the bridleway is shown on the definitive map, the primary responsibility lay with the highway authority (i.e. the County Council) and it was suggested that we direct Mr Slade there. 

· SF suspended the meeting to ask Mr Slade for his comments. He reiterated his previous remarks about barbed wire fencing being illegal and asked that the PC should forward the case to DCC.
· SF reconvened the meeting. NHo mentioned that he had walked the area recently and that there was a perfectly good style and footpath into the field concerned only a hundred yards from Little Watering Way.
·  It was agreed that JB would write to DCC Highways Service.     
	JB

	14
	Network Rail – disposal of land adjoining Station Approach: 
· Network Rail had agreed to consider selling their small triangle of land outside the Village Hall and had sent consultation papers to JH. These had been passed on to DCC, WDDC and Maiden Newton PC. 
· It was agreed that the Parish’s response would be that we were looking to purchase the land at the right price. We would also say that the land looked to be incorrectly marked on the map they had provided as it should not include the access to the cemetery.
· JB would draft a reply.
	JB

	15
	Old Fire House - maintenance issues:
· AG had met with Andrew Williams who is interested in helping to see if he can access funds to put repairs in place. He is very positive about the likely outcome.
· AG will continue this dialogue, keeping Andy Elliott informed and will try to assess the sum involved.
	AG

	16
	DAPTC AGM Motions:
· SF would be attending the AGM. The three motions for resolution had been circulated and were read out. It was agreed that motions 1 and 3 would be supported but that motion 2 would be voted against because it was felt that it would be superseded by the Localism Bill.
	

	17
	Any Other Correspondence:
· DCC Highways Service had sent out a map and accompanying text showing individual responsibilities within their Community Area Teams. This would be circulated.
· Parrett & Axe Parish Council had sent an e-mail to local parishes through which the A356 road runs asking for their support in trying to restrict HGV traffic movements. The general feeling was that the situation was not as bad as it had previously been. Perhaps the problem was more at the Somerset end of the road than here. SF mentioned the surveys carried out some years ago (2000-2002) under the chairmanship of Oliver Letwin which had resulted in a sign being erected at the junction of the A37 and the A356 just outside Grimstone advising HGVs to continue on the A37 rather than use the A356. Councillors were not sure whether this sign was still in place. Requesting the downgrading of the road from A to B status had been considered at this stage but had not been pursued because it would have resulted in the road not being gritted in frosty weather. JB was asked to reply to the e-mail along these lines.
· Jess Carver had submitted quotes for the 2012 grass cutting contract - £3,150 for the main areas (£50 up on this year) and £480 for the Green in Harveys Close. SF proposed, CD seconded and all agreed that these should be accepted. JB would write to Mr Carver.      
	JB
JB

	
	Meeting closed at 9:35 p.m. Date of next meeting: 01/12/2011 starting at 7.00 p.m.
	


Parish Clerk: John Ball, 3 Harveys Close, Maiden Newton Tel 01300 320522




